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Joshua Verne: You grew up in La Marque, in the Houston area, right? 

Harrison Guy: Yeah, I grew up in La Marque, Texas. I actually grew up in West Texas City, and 
I went to La Marque High School, because that was our high school. West Texas City and La 
Marque are very close together. They are both small towns, and La Marque is smaller than Texas 
City. So I was in West Texas City. What happened in that community was the same thing that 
happens in other gentrified areas. Once they started to gentrify, they grew out Texas City and 
took away from La Marque. So the more black area was La Marque, the more, kind of, diverse 
area was Texas City. So we became West Texas City. I was raised by my grandmother, and she 
told me they absolutely hated being labeled West Texas City. I usually say I’m from La Marque, 
because that’s where I graduated, and we had a really good football team, so a lot of people 
know about La Marque, but don’t know about West Texas City, so I usually say I’m from La 
Marque. 

JV: How early in you life were you dancing? Is it something you always feel like you’ve been 
doing? 

HG: I certainly can remember as early as seven. I have really really good memories in like first 
grade, even kindergarten, so maybe even six. But I would always be put in the movement things, 
or put in the front of the movement things, because I wasn’t really shy. And I’ve always been 
very comfortable in my feminine self. I think that what helped that is my family never put shame 
on me for the way I presented ever. It was never like, “you’re weird, you need to stop that. Don’t 
walk like that. Don’t play with that.” It was always like, “he’s a little different” maybe. And 
honestly, I didn’t even think I was different, because my family never gave me a clue that 
anything was wrong. I didn’t know that I was different from other people until they started to tell 
me at school, because at home, they never said anything about it. And so I was so confused, I 
was like, “what?” And when I first learn that it was the feminine thing, and I could identify what 
it was, I could remember going home and saying, “they’re saying this about me, or they called 
me this.” And my family was like, “well you’re not that, they just don’t understand you.” They 
were just so sweet about it. I had a really great family, I’m really really lucky with the family 
that I had. I tell them all the time, “you’re life saving.” If I had not had that, okay this is just 
going on at school but once I get home it’s not like this to look forward to, or if I was also being 
bullied at home, I don’t know what that would’ve done. So I’m really grateful that I had such a 
great family experience. 



  

   
   

   
   

     
    

  
  

    
   

  
 

     
     

   

  
    

 
 

 
   

  
     

     
 

       
   

   
 

 

    
     

 
 

When did you first start taking dance lessons? 

HG: I can remember we had a dance studio, it was a very small town studio. I mostly hung out 
with girls, and they all went to this studio, so I knew about it. I think I was in maybe second 
grade so maybe eight, or maybe nine. I remember the girls coming to school and saying, “hey, 
Ms. Crow, the teacher was Ms. Crow, Ms. Crow is making a dance and she wants boys to partner 
us. Do you wanna do it?” And I’m like, “Yes! Of course I wanna do it!” So, I went to the dance 
studio the first time, and I didn’t know what it would look like or anything like that. But I 
remember going to learn that dance, and she only allowed us to do this one dance this one time. 
And it was partnering, and we had a performance, the recital was at the grand opera house in 
Galveston, which is not too far from Texas City. And the grand opera house is gorgeous. So, 
imagine me, this little gay, feminine kid, who finally gets to dance onstage in a opera house! It 
was an amazing experience. So, that’s my first recollection of an actual dance class. But I’m glad 
that I had that experience, because it at least opened me up to know that dance was a thing, and 
boys can do it. 

JV: Are there any like personal experiences either becoming or being a black gay men have 
influenced your art, and what kind of stories you want to represent in dancing or choreography? 

HG: Yeah, for sure. So, because I grew up in church, I have a lot of respect for choirs in church, 
that shows up a lot in my work. I have this kind of, ritualistic appeal to, I love seeing uniformed 
things. And it comes from, I think, the pageantry of church, so that affects my work. I think 
because I grew up in a community that was dead set on black history. We learned, I know, most 
things that come out, people are like, “wow, I didn’t know about black wall street.” I’m like, “oh 
yeah, we talk about that all the time.” So, I grew up in a community that was dead set on 
teaching us black history, and so I do a lot of black historical works. I love history, I love black 
history. So that kind of has shaped my work. And then, honestly about three years ago, I did a 
piece called Between Two Worlds. It was literally about being both black and gay. It was the 
first time I ever did an artistic work that dealt with my true identity. Before that, it was all black 
works. The closest thing I ever did was in 2007, I did a piece called Scarlett Situation. It was 
about HIV and AIDS in the black community, and it had a gay couple in it, but it was very 
abstract. It was not as clear. But this was the first time I did a work that focused on black gay 
men. And I will tell you, there is nothing more liberating than having the freedom to create art 
about your true identity. Like, because you don’t have to cut corners, you don’t have to ask 
questions, you don’t have to do research. 

JV: Yeah. 

You know, all the other pieces you gotta go read, because you weren’t there, you don’t know, 
it’s not your experience. But this experience, I could literally create it from my head. It was all 
black gay men cast, so I got to give an opportunity, and work, and money, to all these artists. 
And we did it up. I mean, the costume designer was gay, the singers were black gay men, it was 



   
   

 
     

  
 

    
     

     

    
  

    
   

  
  

  
   

    
   

  
  

    
    

 
 

    
   

     
   

   

   
   

 
 

     
 

just a moment. It was a moment. I haven’t revisited that experience a lot yet, because I wanna 
savor it. So, I look at the pictures, and even in the pictures you can tell, this was special to me. 
So, my work has been highly influenced by my whole experience. Church, history, all of that. 
Where I’m from. Because even the fact that I grew up in an amazing community has made me 
want to be communal. So community shows up a lot in my work. I think that the combination of 
all those things have shaped my work. 

JV: So, apart from dance, another aspect of your life I’m really interested is your community 
organizing and activism work. Was there any way like in either at Prairie View or before then in 
New York or Chicago and Dallas that you were introduced to that world as well? 

HG: I think it’s because I started going to the clubs. I had been going to the clubs since college. 
And then I ended up, somehow, living with the person who ran the clubs, renting a room at his 
house. And from there, I started working at the door at the club, which was, to date, my favorite 
job I’ve ever had, because I got to literally talk to and meet every single person that came to the 
club. And, you know, for our community, the club is the place. Everyone goes there, it’s our 
place of refuge, so I know so many people from that job. I made so many friends and 
connections and flirted with so many people, it was great. I loved it. But, from there, because I 
was interested in drag and performing, he let me be the director of the showcast there. So, I was 
the director of the showcast at a bar and that was my first leadership in the community. And then 
from there, I was just like, “well, I think I wanna work in this community.” So I got a job at an 
HIV/AIDS agency, where they did testing and put on events for the community, education. 
Yeah, it’s no longer around, it’s called the Donald R. Watkins Foundation. And so, once I started 
working at Donald R. Watkins, it was like, this is home. This is where I’m supposed to be. Like, 
maybe not this work, the HIV field I didn’t really like the work because I had a lot of critiques 
about the way the work is done in that field for our community. But, it did feel like you’re 
supposed to be working in this community. So, that was kind of like the, from that, leadership in 
the club to leadership in HIV/AIDS field, from there is when I started to find organizations and 
people that were doing things that I liked and connected to. And once I got involved in politics, I 
was introduced to the GLBT caucus, once I went to the caucus, I was like, “oh shit, I can not 
only lead in the black LGBTQ community, now I can lead in the broader LGBTQ community.” 
And so, I started looking for leadership opportunities there and being involved, and that led me 
to the mayor’s board, and before you know it, I’m the first black Pride grand marshal, and now 
I’m on the mayor’s policing task force. So, that’s kind of been the journey, but it all started in 
these places, these unlikely places is what I call them. Like the club. You know, who’s gonna 
think someone’s gonna end up next to the mayor from working the door at the club? But it’s 
what happens when you redefine what leadership can mean, and you redefine what community 
can mean. And not always look at resumes and college degrees as the indicators that there’s 
some leadership there. If you open up a little it, we’ve got some great people in our community 
that took other paths, you know? 



 

   
  

    

  

   

 
   

   
      

    
 

   
    

    
  

 

       
  

     
 

  
   

    
 

  
  

    
   

 
    

   
  

 

JV: So, another big things you’ve been involved with was the mayor’s LGBTQ advisory board, 
which you were the chairperson, are you still the chairperson of that? 

HG: So, I just recently finished up my term as chair. So, no I’m not. I just passed it on. 

JV: How long had you been doing that, what’s like, the arc of your position holding there? 

HG: Yeah, so I was an inaugural member, so I helped start the board. Yeah, so the board was 
developed in response to the 49 members that were murdered in Pulse. So, 49 members started 
this board, when I got on the board, my first assignment was to be the communications and 
events chair. And then, from there, I went to Lou Weaver and Melanie Peng were both co-
chairing, Lou Weaver was stepping down as chair. And because I had worked well with Melanie 
in my chairing role of the committee, I was her first choice to co-chair with her, and so she, if I 
accepted I could be the co-chair with here. And so I said, “absolutely, I’ll give it a try.” And so I 
co-chaired with Melanie, and then when Melanie was ready to step down, no one really wanted 
to be co-chair. So I couldn’t really find a co-chair, and so the mayor said, “would you do it by 
yourself? Could you chair it?” Can I chair by myself a 49-member board? Sure. Why not. So I 
said, “ok.” I chaired it by myself, which honestly, for a while, it was better chairing it by myself 
for what we wanted to do. So it worked, and I chaired it up until here recently I just passed the 
torch to two new chairs. 

JV: Would you say you encountered racism upon coming from the mainly black LGBTQ 
community to being involved with the broader LGBTQ community? 

HG: Oh, absolutely. It’s glaring. It is very clear that we have a race problem that we have to 
confront, and it shows up in the most subtle ways. When I became chair of the mayor’s board, 
you know, people checked out. They did. Like, people were not responding to emails, people 
were not coming to meetings, people lost interest, and that’s a form of racism. Because you feel 
like the leadership is not gonna go the way you want it to go, or you do not value the leadership 
anymore because, for whatever, it may not be intentional. But the enthusiasm is no longer there. 
There are people who left the board who, you know, when they saw me… Did nothing on the 
board, left the board, and now highly criticize the board about, “we’re not doing enough, we’re 
not doing it right.” They’ve got all these ideas now, and I’m like, “you were literally in the room 
and didn’t say anything! What is this?” It’s just, they wanna make sure it’s known that there are 
new people rising to the top, they don’t look like us, but they also don’t know what they’re 
doing. And it’s shown up so many times. One of my major things I did on the board was I 
wanted to clear out the room of all these older people who had been in the community forever, 
and give new voices a chance. So, I convinced the mayor to let me roll off 32 people on our 
board and give 32 new voices. Well, the 32 voices I brought to the board are not regular 
community people. They’re still LGBTQ people, who have never really had a chance. And so, 



   
  

  
   
    

   
  

   
   

    
   

   
  

   
 

 
   

   
   

 

when the list came up, all of these established LGBTQ people were like, “Who are these people? 
They must be his friends. It’s nepotism!” And literally, I don’t know these people. I don’t know 
them either. And I’m like, “well no,” and it’s, “you don’t know what you’re doing, because 
you’re bring all of these people and it’s not identifiable names.” And it’s like, “can’t we get new 
people? Can we get new voices?” And so, that was a critique that I got. And then, I just got on 
the mayor’s task force for policing. And so, when he put me on this, and it’s not a LGBTQ thing, 
it’s a more broad board, it was very clear that the white people who are normally called to do 
things are no longer the people he calls on. And so, by putting me on the board, that gave them 
an opportunity to say, “oh shit, like I’m not, what about me?” They lashed out and said, they 
started making, they made it about others things. Like, “well, there are no trans people, and 
we’re really fighting for trans people.” It’s like, no you’re not. You’re fighting because you 
wanna be here. I get it, you know? I told someone, they asked me what it’s like to be black and 
leading in a white space. I said, “it’s like you’re driving a bus, and half the people on the bus 
think you don’t know where you’re going, and the other half think you don’t know how to 
drive.” When you’re constantly trying to prove that you should be here, you don’t even get to do 
the work you wanna do. You’re overdoing because you’re trying to overcome, so I just stopped 
that and I said, “I know that my work here is to do very specific things. I here to bring new 
voices to the table, I’m here to make sure that the next round of leaders are not sexist, they’re 
good on gender, they’re good on race…” Like, finding two people that are good on all those 
things is hard as hell. And then, making sure that they get this spot is hard. If I did nothing else, 
I’m proud of that. 


